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January 30, 2017
Municipal Manager/MOA Staff & GBOS

Quarterly Meeting
Minutes Final
4:00 p.m.  Anchorage City Hall
Call to Order 4 pm
Attending are:
GBOS Members: Sam Daniel, Jerry Fox, Robert Snitzer

MOA Members: Mike Abbott, Bill Falsey, Robin Ward, Hal Hart

GBOS Staff:  Kyle Kelley, Margaret Tyler

GVFD:  Will Day

Anchorage Assembly:  John Weddleton
Public Attending are:  Bob Wolfe, Marc Donadieu, Mike Edgington

1. GBOS presentation of Resolution of Gratitude for Municipal Manager Mike Abbott and

Municipal Attorney Bill Falsey.

Sam Daniel read the Resolution and presented documents to Mike Abbott and Bill Falsey.

Bill Falsey has another appointment at 4:10, and requests to move to item #3 and #4 while he is able to attend.  Group agrees to re-order items on the agenda so that he can speak to those topics.


2. Annexation of HLB Land by GVSA

Review ballot language from MOA Legal Dept for this GVSA vote to annex uninhabited land so that Girdwood Parks and Rec can work on trails/trailheads.

Bill Falsey states that at this time there is no language to review for the ballot proposal.  The description of these parcels would be difficult to put in to words.  Currently plan is to do a mail-in ballot that would include a map that shows the proposed new boundary.  This is currently being handing within the Real Estate department. 
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Once the subject land has been clearly identified, the process should move quickly through the next steps:

drafting proposed language by legal department

presentation at 2 Anchorage Assembly meetings with a public hearing 
Call for special election

30 day waiting period
Mail in ballot election
Clerk’s office may determine timing as they will have municipal election in early April, and will need to complete that and another special election as well as this one.  

Group is a little concerned that a delay in the process would make it difficult to do work on Hand Tram in preparation for summer visitor season. Hoping for mail in ballot election as close to April municipal election as possible. 

John Weddleton agrees to contact the Municipal Clerks Office to make certain they know of this special election and timing concerns.  

4. Request for any updates on AST response to MOA Legal Department letter regarding

Major crime investigation and for Search and Rescue requests generated within Girdwood.  

Bill Falsey states that there has been no written response from AST.  At this point, it seems that all parties will discover together, as it happens, how the AST will respond when the AST is called to investigate major crimes and search and rescue.

Group returns to original agenda order.

2. Seward Highway Safety:  Girdwood residents and school kids on Seward Highway.

What is the MOA plan for highway safety with diminished AST presence?

What is the plan for handling accidents on highway when AST is not available?

Jerry Fox expresses concern that Girdwood and other communities have a great deal at stake 

on the Seward Highway.  There is currently no one tasked with service of this transportation 

corridor, and it is likely that an accident will occur that requires road closure for investigation.  

GBOS is trying to be pro-active in requesting that the Municipality of Anchorage and the State 

of Alaska work to find a solution to this situation.

Mike Abbott states that this is an unprecedented situation, perhaps the Seward Highway from 

McHugh to MP 75 is the only place in the US that has no active policing.  Municipal 

Charter prevents APD from responding outside of their service area, except in an emergency.  

State of Alaska has been adamant about not providing service within the Municipality,

although the MOA is really no different than the many boroughs in Alaska, to which AST does

current provide service.
Mike Abbott states that the Municipality has been looking in to solutions to this dilemma.

Some ideas that have been considered are:

Creation a Service area with Girdwood and other communities to patrol the Seward Highway, 

as Jennifer Johnston recommended last year.

Turnagain Arm Community Council is becoming active and is meeting this week to examine

options.  Similar to Girdwood, they are unlikely to want to pay for all the Seward Highway 

enforcement.

Recent proposal to raise the municipal bed tax by 2% would have provided area-wide funding 

for law enforcement, with the idea being that this would be used on the Seward Highway.  

This proposal did not pass through the Assembly, however, and will not be on the April ballot.

Mike Abbott states that the simplest and best answer is for the Alaska State Troopers provide 

this service.  He recommends writing to all legislators and states that many are frequent users 

of the Seward Highway and they know the importance of this corridor.

Jerry Fox says he’ll write Jennifer Johnston

5. Discuss proposed Bed Tax rate increase.

Mike Abbott states that the proposed bed tax rate increase is not moving forward.

Jerry Fox says he promised Alyeska Resort that he would communicate their concern about the bed tax.

Mike Abbott says the resort has fully communicated their concerns with the possible rate increase to the MOA; he’s also aware of their displeasure with Visit Anchorage and what they see as a lack of value from the funds that are dedicated to Visit Anchorage from the bed tax.  
Abbott notes that the bed tax increase was to help with policing on Turnagain Arm, as previously discussed under item #2 of the agenda.

6. Consider options for dealing with vehicles that require ticketing/towing abandoned and

illegally parked vehicles in Girdwood.

Kyle states that Girdwood is working on receiving limited parking power authority in order to handle abandoned and illegally parked vehicles.  Whittier is willing to help with the problems of abandoned and illegally parked vehicles, but they cannot ticket for these infractions without power to enforce parking.  Receiving this power will require a Memorandum of Understanding between the Whittier Police Dept and the Anchorage Community Development Authority (ACDA), which handles parking tickets in the Municipality.  Such agreements already exist between Anchorage Police Dept and ACDA and with the Airport Police and ACDA.  First step is to check Municipal charter and see how to make this work in Girdwood.

7. Girdwood Area Plan Update.  GBOS would like to know the status of the Girdwood Area 

Plan Update and what is needed to get it started.

Hal Hart provided survey results from the survey that was completed in 2007.  There is not much capacity to work on a project like this in 2017, but he and Thede Tobish have some time and can help guide a panel of volunteers through a work program to work on the update.

Specific tasks that need to be addressed are:

Re-survey the community (send survey to all property owners and PO Box holders)
Review development/construction regulations (title 21, chapter 9)

Hal Hart states that he can meet with the Girdwood Area Plan Update committee in about 2 weeks to discuss a work schedule.  

Robin Ward adds that HLB has some funds that could be used toward this project also.

Group discusses the need to make changes to Title 21, Chapter 9.  Some believe that making a few changes to the commercial code would make a big difference in commercial construction and business opportunities in Girdwood.  Making changes to Title 21 Chapter 9 may come after the update is complete. 
Group agrees to move forward with scheduling a meeting with Hal Hart and the update committee in approximately 2 weeks.  
8. Status Update regarding turning Girdwood in to its own Department with DeptID?

Mike Abbott mentioned this possibility at the October MOA/GBOS Quarterly Meeting. 

Mike Abbott states that if GBOS is interested in taking on the additional responsibility of having own DEPTID, they should have Kyle Kelley talk to Office of Management and Budget (OMB).  If Girdwood were under its own DEPTID, all tax funds would go into one pool, instead of being broken in to different departments.  This offers more flexibility in spending and more risk.  Under the current GBOS and Staff, Mike thinks this would work.  

Currently there is a moratorium in changes in structure at OMB, as they are completing the SAP project.  The earliest such a change could occur is in late 2017, which would still be early enough to take effect in January 2018.

While on the topic of budget and funding, Jerry Fox requests a letter from Jon Weddleton to ACS to assure them that Jon expects no delay in Assembly approval of moving funds to be spent on the Police substation in the ACS building.  ACS is unwilling to start improvements until they are certain the lease will be signed and space will be rented.  It is expected that this item will be introduced on Feb 14 and approved on Feb 28.  The goal is to have the police able to use the space in March.
9. Crosswalk Light at Hightower/Egloff and 

Jerry Fox and Sam Daniel state that there continue to be delays in having the Transfer of Responsibility Agreement (TORA) completed.  Mike Abbott says he is familiar with the issue, which comes down to the fact that both the state or municipal traffic engineers think that this crosswalk light is going to cause accidents and is not in the best interests of the community.  They believe that the cross walk light will make the intersection more unsafe.  Jerry Fox stated that engineers have not presented this position in meetings to GBOS.  The engineers have stated in the past that the crosswalk light is not warranted, but never have stated that the light would make the intersection more unsafe.

Abbott continued that the city and state are working through it as the community and GBOS are adamant in having the light, and he expects that they will come to agreement on the TORA.  This agreement does not include Girdwood, it’s between MOA and SOA, who ultimately hold all liability for it.
Kyle Kelley updates the group that he attended a conference call last month that addressed the maintenance concern that the municipal traffic engineer had.

Mike Abbott suggests that at this time, Girdwood can move forward with the procurement process for engineering of the light.  It may fit under a term contract.  This would allow the project to move forward as quickly as possible once the TORA is signed.

Mike asks how this will be paid for.  There are funds in the parks and rec 406 account, as well as in the roads account that are able to be used for this project.

Meeting adjourned 5:20PM
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